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Report on Audit of the Clerk of the Circuit Court 
 
Auditor of Public Accounts 
P.O. Box 1295 
Richmond, VA  23218 
 
We have audited the financial records and operations of the Clerk of the Circuit Court for the County of 
Powhatan, Virginia for the year ended June 30, 2020.  Our primary objectives were to test the accuracy of 
financial transactions recorded on the Court’s financial management system; evaluate the Court’s internal 
controls; and test its compliance with significant state laws, regulations, and policies. 
 
We noted the following matters involving internal control and its operation necessary to bring to 
management’s attention.   
 
Outstanding Checks 
 
The Clerk has outstanding checks of $2,135.94 that are over one year old.  The amounts should be submitted 
to the state as unclaimed property. 
 
Non-Reverting Funds 
 
The Clerk disbursed non-reverting funds directly to employees in the form of bonuses.  However, the Clerk 
did not obtain an appropriation from the County, and there were no applicable federal, state, social 
security, and Medicare taxes withheld on the payments.  In the future, any payments made in the form of 
bonuses or payroll should be accompanied by appropriation from the locality and the correct amount of tax 
withholdings. 
 
Setoff Debt Collections 
 
According to the year-to-date statistical report from the Department of Taxation’s Integrated Revenue 
Management System (IRMS), the Clerk received $1,817.51 in setoff debt collections during the year.  
However, the amounts were not posted to account number 405 in the Clerk’s FAS system, but rather to 
other accounts in FAS.  Additionally, the year-to-date statistical report revealed that there was one instance 
of “Failure to Certify” totaling $135.70 and seven instances of “Failure to Finalize” totaling $1,150.00.  Any 
setoff debt collections received through IRMS should be posted to the 405 account in the FAS system.  
Additionally, tax set-off defaults can lead to loss of revenue for the locality and the Commonwealth. 
 
We are sending this letter in accordance with the Auditor of Public Accounts' Specifications for Audits of 
Counties, Cities and Towns, Section 6-18, Reporting Requirement. 
 

 
Richmond, Virginia 
October 22, 2020 
 
 
cc:  Clerk of the Circuit Court, Teresa H. Dobbins 
  Honorable Members of the Board of Supervisors, County of Powhatan, Virginia 





 
 
 

Auditor of Public Accounts Clarification 
 

The Auditor of Public Accounts is charged with preparing the Specifications for Audit to assist CPA 
firms based on the Code of Virginia and any guidelines issued by the Office of the Executive Secretary of 
the Supreme Court of Virginia and the requirements take effect based on the Code or guidelines, not on 
the issuance of the Specifications.  The CPA firm, as the auditor of record, made a final determination of 
what to include in their report and it would not be appropriate for the APA to insert itself into that decision 
because we were not directly involved with the audit. 

 
 Staci A. Henshaw 
 AUDITOR OF PUBLIC ACCOUNTS 

 




